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PUBLIC BOARD MEETING
02 February 2023
via Zoom 
09:30 - 13:00

	Present:

Board Members:	

Mick Giannasi, Chair
Abigail Harris (items 1-10)
Carl Cooper (items 1-10)
Donna Hutton
Damian Bridgeman
Emma Britton
Grace Quantock 
Helen Mary Jones
Jane Moore
Jo Kember
Peter Max
Simon Burch
Trystan Pritchard 
	

Social Care Wales Officers:

Sue Evans (Chief Executive Officer) 
Andrew Lycett (Director of Finance, Strategy and Corporate Services)
David Pritchard (Director of Regulation)
[bookmark: _Hlk528755766]Sarah McCarty (Director of Improvement and Development) 
Geraint Rowlands (Assistant Director Finance and IT)
Kate Salter (Assistant Director Corporate Services)
Gemma Halliday (Assistant Director - Early Years, Welsh Language, Equality and Diversity)
Tom Slater (Education Quality Assurance Manager) 
Jeni Meyrick (Staff Partnership Council Deputy Chair) 
Llinos Bradbury (Board Secretary - minutes)

In attendance:
Aled Jones, Cymen (simultaneous translation) 




	Public session:

	
	

	1.
	Welcome and Opening Comments from the Chair 

	
i.





ii.


	
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and particularly extended a warm welcome to new members of staff who were observing today. Jeni Meyrick was also welcomed as Deputy Chair of the Staff Partnership Council (SPC). The Chair encouraged contributions in Welsh making use of the simultaneous translation service which was available.

The Chair informed Board members that a Mentimeter would be used to capture feedback about the effectiveness of the meeting throughout the meeting. 



	2.
	Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

	
i.




ii.
	
Apologies were noted from Helen Mary Jones, Maria Battle and Liz Parker (SPC Chair). DP advised that he would be leaving the meeting at 10:30am to attend the Social Care Fair Work Forum where he was presenting on the draft Pay Progression Framework. 

There were no additional declarations of interest to note. 



	3.
	Minutes of the Board Meeting 20 October 2022 

	
i.


	
The minutes of the meeting of 20 October 2022 were discussed and endorsed by the Board as an accurate record of the meeting.  



	4.
	Action Log and Matters Arising

	
i.



ii.




iii.


	
Members’ attention was drawn to the rolling action log which provided updates on the progress which had been made against outstanding actions since the last meeting. 

Members confirmed that they were content for Action 07/22/SCW (Review of Pay Mechanism and Job Evaluation Scheme) to be closed as the reporting of progress against the project to consider implementing JEGS would be included in the HR quarterly reports which form part of the business plan updates for 2023-24. 

There were no further questions or comments on the action log nor any matters arising. 



	5.
	Update from Committee Chairs 

	
i.





ii.





iii.















iv.





v.





vi.
















vii.
	
The Chair provided the Board with an update on the recruitment of two Independent Members for the Audit and Risk Committee, one a financial lead and the other a digital and cyber security lead. The selection process concluded before Christmas with the Chair, CC and EB forming the Panel with AL acting as a professional advisor. 

There had been a positive response in terms of the number of applications and following interviews the roles had been offered to two preferred candidates. Final checks were currently being undertaken prior to being able to confirm the appointments and circulate the details. The Chair was confident that the individuals would add value to both the organisation and the Committee’s work.

The Chair invited CC as the Chair of the Audit and Risk Committee to provide an overview of the Committee’s discussion at its December meeting and CC highlighted the following: 

· the first internal audit reports had been received from the new internal auditors; these were in a different format and used differing descriptions of levels of assurances compared to the previous internal auditors;
· the Strategic Risk Register continued to positively develop and evolve in its maturity;
· a deep dive session was held into the We Care Campaign. The Committee was pleased to note that the campaign had raised the profile and understanding of social care in Wales but there were risks in relation to being able to demonstrate the effectiveness of the campaign in terms of attracting new recruits, given the current challenges in the workforce and wider employment market.  

DH Chaired the December Regulation and Standards Committee and wished to thank Officers for their support in supporting her preparations for chairing her first Committee meeting. DH advised that the minutes of the meeting had been circulated, that they were self-explanatory and that there was nothing particularly she wanted to highlight.

GQ thanked DH for chairing the Committee in her absence and provided an overview of the meeting which included a discussion on the regulation progress report and an update on social work education and training and the education quality assurance annual report. The Committee also received an update on the registration of adult care home workers and a registration badge pilot scheme. 

As Chair of the Improvement Committee, PM provided a summary of the December Committee meeting and highlighted the following:

· strategic issues and risk had now been included in the business plan exception report which had focused the Committee’s discussions on the issues and risks within the plan;
· complementary to the deep-dive conducted by the Audit and Risk Committee, Improvement Committee had also reviewed We Care through an improvement lens and the discussions focussed on developments which would enable impact to be demonstrated;
· an update was received on the organisation’s proposal to support the transformation programme for children’s services; a response from Welsh Government is awaited on this potential programme of work;
· an update was also received on progress against the research and innovation and data strategy which included digital communities, innovation models and digital partnerships across health and social care. 

There were no comments or questions from members on the updates provided. 



	6. 
	Context setting and key messages from the Chief Executive

	
i.














































ii.



































iii.





iv.












































v.


	
SE set the context for the remainder of the meeting, supplementing the briefing document which had been shared with Board members prior to the meeting with some verbal updates. She highlighted the following issues which she thought would be of particular interest to members:

· the Introduction to Social Care programme had recently won the workforce development award at the Great Wales Care Awards and would now go through to the UK level awards. Congratulations were extended to the officers involved with the programme; 
· the work of the Community Capacity Steering Board had secured around 580 additional beds and the focus had now turned to the development of a medium-term strategy; 
· a National Workforce Implementation Plan which addresses the current NHS workforce challenges was published by Welsh Government on 01 February. The plan concentrates on dealing with the immediate pressures in the system and supplements the joint workforce strategy between HEIW and Social Care Wales. It was expected that there a similar plan for social care would be published in the Summer;
· a slide deck had been produced by Social Care Wales and HEIW on the support which is available to regions as part of the development of the community capacity work. A copy of the slides would be uploaded onto the portal for members information; ACTION.
· Social Care Wales was supporting ADSS Cymru and WLGA on the next phase of the work around the terms and conditions of qualified social workers and on the development of new models of domiciliary care provision including the feasibility of a franchise model;
· a recent ADSS Cymru Leadership Group meeting had focussed on the use of agency social workers and overseas recruitment. Consideration was being given to whether more could be done to attract workers from abroad; 
· a Welsh Government policy document ‘Further Faster’ which explores opportunities for better integrated community-based care had recently been shared across leaders in health and social care and cabinet members in local government. It was expected that a more formal consultation would follow; 
· notes from the recent roundtable events held with stakeholders and Board members had been sent to the attendees for comment;  
· £250 million extra investment had been announced for the NHS in England and information was awaited in terms of any potential consequential funding for Wales; 
· SE had been invited to sit on the National Advisory Board to establish the National Social Care Office for Wales. It was expected that the national office would align some activities with the planned NHS Executive;
· a request had been received to provide written evidence to the Children, Young People and Education Committee which is looking at services for care experienced children with a focus on the workforce capacity, training and development. 

Referring to the meeting papers SE highlighted the following issues which members may wish to note: 

· the quarterly HR report had been shared on the portal. This showed that sickness rates remained below the 3% target excluding long term sickness whilst the recruitment success rate was 76% with some posts needing to be advertised several times which impacts on the budget;
· an all-staff conference was being planned for June following the success of a similar event at the end of 2022; 
· the Hybrid Working Policy would undergo a light touch review in quarter one of 2023-24 and the organisation’s longer term accommodation requirements would be reviewed in light of that during the early part of 2023-24; 
· a Remuneration Committee meeting was being scheduled early in 2023-24 to discuss the pay remit application to try and get an earlier agreement on a potential pay uplift whilst a feasibility study would be undertaken on the Welsh Government job evaluation scheme (JEGS); 
· the Communications and Public Affairs Manager would be leaving the organisation in March and the officer who provided governance support for SE and the Chair would also be departing in February. She offered her thanks and best wishes to both;
· a Board Development session would be arranged for later in the year to look at the implications of becoming a responsible body under the Wellbeing and Future Generations Act; 
· there are concerns across many public bodies about the limited resources to be able to fully deliver the ambitions of the Anti-racist Wales action plan;
· the finance report within the business plan update highlights a projected underspend due mainly to the delay in recruiting, limitations in responses to tenders and the number of social work degree bursaries allocated;   
· the Public Accounts Committee recently scrutinised the tailored review report on the Museums and Social Care Wales would be the subject of a Tailored Review during the current term of government;
· DP is leading on the development of a draft Pay and Progression Framework on behalf of the Fair Work Forum and will manage the consultation process; this demonstrated the organisation’s leadership and influence in this area.

The Chair thanked SE for the comprehensive overview. He said that he was currently working with officers to develop a closed communication group for Board members making use of the ‘Yammer’ chat facility on the new SharePoint 365. This would provide the opportunity to provide more regular updates on to the Board between formal meetings. 

The Chair asked if there were any comments or questions on the updates provided, and following issues were raised:

· AH was concerned that the ‘Further Faster’ document looked to accelerate integration, but the separate NHS workforce implementation plan felt like a step backwards in the context of the joint workforce strategy developed by Social Care Wales and HEIW. She recognised that there was a need to accelerate change but wondered what needed to change and how that could be enabled. She said that there was a general recognition of the need to be less risk averse but there are difficulties when there are two separate statutory partners involved as, for example, in Regional Partnership Boards. The Kings Fund had been commissioned by Cardiff and Vale UHB to look at what more RPBs could do to improve the pace and impact of integration in the health improvement and the preventative agenda. AH was happy to share a copy of the Kings Fund work which may help inform discussions with partners. ACTION
· AH also referenced a recent conversation in the Senedd about what more needed to be done to help retain and attract the social care workers back into the sector given that so many left during the pandemic. She asked whether SE was confident that the sector was being as flexible as it could be with part time working, job share opportunities or looking to attract older people back into work whilst at the other end of the spectrum, offering apprenticeships to enable younger people to develop their careers.
· SE advised that a Summit was being planned following the two roundtable discussions in conjunction with the NHS Confederation and other key partners. The evidence from the Kings Fund work would be useful in informing that. SE recognised that working across boundaries required the right people with the right skills and the willingness to work in a creative and less risk averse way which the Summit would seek to address;
· responding to the question about recruitment, SE advised that part time working was widely supported in the sector, alongside job shares and that there was a focus on apprenticeships as a means of bringing young people into the sector. The organisation supports the Academi Wales Graduate Programme which means that a graduate is placed with Social Care Wales as part of the programme. The We Care campaign is also used to support the sector to think creatively about alternative working patterns. It was interesting to note that the temporary register which was opened up during COVID had not attracted a great deal of registrations; 
· AH thanked SE for the update on working patterns and emphasised the need to ensure that Social Care Wales is an exemplar organisation. She drew attention to the NHS Retire and Return programme whereby nurses can retire and return to work part time in other areas without loss of their pensions. She felt that this and other similar programmes could perhaps be shared and promoted. 

There were no further question or comments. The Chair thanked SE for her update and members for their questions. Members agreed to not the update. 
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	Social Care Wales Role in Delivering the Anti Racist Wales Action Plan


	i.







ii.










iii.



iv.
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viii.






ix.



	DP advised the Board that the organisation’s Strategic Equality Plan created the ambition to take action across a whole range of protected characteristics and delivering against the Anti Racist Wales Action Plan represented just one area of this work. The Strategy was being progressed by looking at the whole spectrum of work that could be done do to improve diversity and equality and ensuring that wherever possible, it was integrated and mainstreamed into the day-to-day work of the organisation.

In setting the context for this item, the Chair provided an update on progress in relation to sourcing equality, diversity and inclusion training for the Board. A number of suppliers had been asked to provide proposals which were currently being evaluated. The suppliers had been asked to create a programme which builds on and brings up to date the Board’s existing knowledge base and uses that to focus in the Board’s responsibilities, firstly in terms of the way the organisation operates internally and secondly in terms of how it can behave externally in a way which influences others in the sector. 

A preferred supplier had been identified and subject to final confirmation, the training would be provided later in the year. The discussion which followed would help build the collective knowledge of the Board in preparation for that.   

GH provided the Board with a summary of the paper which provided the Board with an overview of the actions which require a response by Social Care Wales within the Anti-Racist Wales Action Plan. Progress had already been made including the development of the new Strategic Equality Plan, the establishment of a staff group focussing on EDI and changes to internal processes and policies, particularly in relation to HR processes. 

GH highlighted that whilst the paper referenced the key areas for Social Care Wales, early years and childcare was notably absent from the draft Welsh Government plan. This had been highlighted by Social Care Wales during the consultation process and subsequently added. Work on the actions will be done in collaboration and co-production, consistent with the way the organisation to works.

GH added that it was recognised within the public sector that this was a highly ambitious plan that would require appropriate resourcing. A bid had been submitted to Welsh Government for the resources necessary to deliver against the actions required during 2023-24. However additional funding had yet to be confirmed. The tight timescales had also been raised with the Welsh Government given the level of ambition and the absence of additional resources.  

The Chair thanked GH for the succinct overview and asked for any questions or comments. The following discussion took place: 

· TP welcomed the focus on this area whilst recognising that other areas within EDI also needed progressing. Resourcing and engagement would be critical in moving this work forward and Officers should be supported in doing so. He was looking forward to seeing more of the detail and being able to support and add value through more detailed discussion in Committee meetings and Board development events in future; 
· GH said that new resources were expected for this work. A bid had been submitted and hopefully a positive response would be received; otherwise, it would be difficult to push forward with the work at the required timescales. Updates could be provided to one of the Committees if required as the Plan would become a golden thread throughout all the organisations work; 
· The Chair advised that due to the significance of this work, updates should be received at Board level either at the formal Board meetings or during Board development sessions;
· SB welcomed the focus on anti-racism and the reference to anti-racist leaders. He asked for further information on this and asked whether the concept would be appearing within the Workforce Strategy. Recognising the concern about resources, he felt that section 3.2 could have been written differently as it currently read that there was a reticence to engage rather than needing the resources to be able to undertake the desired actions; 
· GH agreed that the section 3.2 could have been written differently to better reflect that the issue was one of resourcing. The term anti-racist leaders has come directly from the action plan. This involved coaching, mentoring and working with individuals on a leadership programme that actively encourages black, Asian and minority ethnic groups to participate; 
· SMcC added that work was underway on the development of the next phase of the workforce strategy and recent engagement events had focused on cross cutting areas of the strategy such as equalities and Welsh language. There was also a need to look at existing leadership programmes and identify where we could go further in promoting anti-racism;
· SMcC added that work was also underway with CIW on supporting positive cultures that links closely to the ambitions of the action plan. She said that when the Workforce Strategy medium term implementation plan came back to the Board later in the year, it would be important for Board members to consider whether the opportunities and ambitions for an anti-racist Wales had been reflected across all the activities within the Workforce Strategy;   
· GQ said that she was pleased to see this paper and be a part of the discussion at a time when some organisations were starting to roll back on anti-racism. She added that it was important to consider intersectionality where people will not only be the subject of discrimination due to the colour of their skin but also for other characteristics; being from a working-class background as an example. It was important that the focus on anti-racism continued within the Board rather than becoming broader and encompassed in general EDI discussions;
· GH provided reassurance that anti-racism will continue to be a focus area as part of the organisations ongoing EDI work alongside other Welsh Government action plans. Social Care Wales was committed to ensuring that its work in this area was not tokenistic, that it was given proper consideration across all aspects of the organisation’s work and that it was everybody’s responsibility;
· AH felt that the detail within the action plan did not fully capture some work of the work which was taking place within the sector; as an example, it noted that cultural awareness training was being provided for staff but did not specify how this teased out the anti-racist component. The disability confident scheme was also referenced but similarly did not provide an anti-racist perspective. The plan could therefore be strengthened to include these details more explicitly;  
· EB recognised that this could be a challenging subject area and agreed with AHs comments on needing to be explicit. She mentioned another Board that she sat on, where she was in the minority, which brought a diverse range of opinions and demographic viewpoints to the table. She felt that there was a need to be braver and to champion the sector to be as diverse as it can be; 
· GH agreed with the comments that had been made and said that Social Care Wales wanted to be seen as active sector leader. The plan was not intended to have a broad-brush approach. Rather it was looking at all the potential actions individually and drawing them together into a joint plan to captured everything which needed to be done;
· GH added that there was a section within the action plan on leadership which set out what was expected of public bodies in Wales and discussions had begun on what might this mean for Social Care Wales and how the organisation might be able to go beyond what is within the action plan. There was a need to ensure that the organisation had its own house in order before being able to demonstrate leadership and create expectations for the sector. Officers were currently looking to set up a critical friend group across all the protected characteristics as a sounding board and help improve understanding in this area. 

SE summarised the discussion, saying that it was important that everything the organisation did had meaning. It would be important for the new EDI officer to be a critical friend, looking at the organisation’s work through a number of different lenses. There was a need to be active on this work and having the EDI officer as a dedicated resource would help the organisation to achieve its ambitions and demonstrate leadership.

The Chair thanked all Board members and officers for their comments and questions and for the detailed scrutiny which they had provided to the paper.        



	
	Meeting effectiveness 

	
i.



	
In order to test the use of the Mentimeter programme, members were asked to share three words which described how they were feeling about the meeting so far. The following words were provided:

motivated; challenged; scrutiny; energised; detailed; engaged; valued; appropriate challenge; confident; suggestive; informative; developmental; good discussion; interesting; reflective; encouraged; thorough; open; relevant; important; inclusive; informed; interested.  



	8.
	Business Plan Q3 Progress Report
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ix.




x.



	
KS provided some context to this paper and reminded members of the discussion which had taken place earlier in the meeting in terms of difficulties in recruiting staff to key posts and a lack of responses to tenders which was impacting on capacity. This in turn had impacted on the ability to progress some key programmes of work in accordance with original timescales and had consequently impacted on the budget outturn for the year. 

KS asked if there were any comments or questions in relation to priority theme one within the paper, which related to priorities for the social care and early years workforce. The following issues were raised:

· TP said that although the context was understood when looking at those areas of performance highlighted in red (i.e., registration and Fitness to Practice cases over 18 months) from an external perspective it was appeared clear that the organisation was not in a “business as usual” state.  He was also concerned that the report did not provide anticipated timelines which indicated when performance would come back and track and when a return to business as usual could be expected;
· SE recognised that a number of targets were not being met, particularly in relation to the numbers of adult care home workers still to be fully registered. However, the backlog was decreasing and was currently around 6,000, down significantly from the 9,000 set out in the report. This was a matter of timing in the production of the report and indicated that the situation was improving at pace;
· SE said that when looking at the business plan for next year, EMT would be considering whether it was now appropriate to reset the targets at a more realistic level given that they were set when the register stood at 12,000 rather than the current level of 50,000; 
· The Chair agreed with TP that in future progress reports, it would be helpful to see clear trajectories which showed when ‘off track’ business plan activities were expected to be brought back ‘on track’ together with some narrative to explain the steps which were being taken to achieve that;
· PM asked whether it would be helpful when a critical activity, such as registration of new groups was not on track, for the Board to receive monthly updates as this could be seen by employers as a failure of the part of Social Care Wales to get everyone registered. Given that the organisation set the deadline, he asked whether the backlogs represented a failure to plan adequately;
· PM was conscious that this area of performance was subject to detailed scrutiny within the Regulation and Standards Committee and wondered whether it might be helpful to have a summarised report on the issues raised at the Committee to ensure the discussions were not repeated at the Board;
· SE responded saying that it was initially estimated that there would be 16,000 adult care home workers to register but current projections were that it was more likely to be around 21,000. Those needing to register, generally left it until the last minute to register which created a bigger number needing to register at the same point in time. Additional staff capacity had been bought into the Registration Team on a fixed term basis and overtime was currently being worked. She agreed that it would be helpful to provide monthly updates on the portal, in order keep Board members updated with the latest figures;
· The Chair reminded members that the minutes of the Regulation and Standards Committee were circulated and were available on the portal to enable members to view the discussions which had taken place;
· CC asked for the latest update on the numbers of students taking the bursary given that this had been lower than the available number for a number of years now;
· SE said that the value of the bursary was lower than comparative roles in the NHS and social work was therefore often seen as less attractive than other professional routes. People would understandably choose a career route that left them with less debt at the end of their studies. The Welsh Government had increased the bursary for this year’s intake; however, the announcement came late in the cycle and would not have had an impact on the current intake. Next year’s intake would be monitored closely to assess the impact of the increased bursary on numbers. However, in the meantime, it would not be appropriate to reduce the number of bursaries available and the focus had to be on encouraging more students to enter the profession;
· SE added that in Scotland, there were six applicants for each bursary place whereas in Wales not all were taken up, highlighting the difference in ability to attract new entrants. Research had shown that 350 new students were needed each year to meet population demand and natural turnover. The intake currently stands at just over 200 which reflects local authorities sponsoring more students as well as more using the Open University route;
· SE advised that she would be joining an international problem-solving session with counterparts in Canada, USA and Australia, where there are similar issues with recruitment. Factors that influence recruitment include the perception of what social care is and the role of social workers and these needed to be addressed;  
· PM asked what communication had been undertaken with those who were waiting to be registered due to the backlog to ensure that their experience was as positive as it could be under the circumstances;
· HD advised that there has been ongoing dialogue with the sector. Officers knew that the deadline was going to be challenging because they were effectively condensing what would normally be three years’ work into a six-to-nine-month period. There had been extensive engagement with the sector at a regional level in the form of ‘train the trainer’ workshops with employers where realistic expectations had been shared. When people rang to check on their applications, they were being assured that they were able to work. The organisation was also working with CIW to notify them where people had submitted applications and were waiting to be registered;   

There were no more questions or comments and KS moved onto priority theme two, Social Care and Early Years Managers, Leaders and Owners. The following questions were raised:  

· SB asked whether it was possible to review the strategic risk in relation to pay, reward and conditions following the recent roundtable events and the concern raised about this. AL said that EMT would look at this during their next monthly review in the context of the impact the organisation can have on these issues; ACTON. 
· PM returned to the issue of communications and marketing as he felt that the business plan update did not fully reflect the work being undertaken. He asked why the number of visitors to the We Care website and job portal was decreasing when demand for staff was higher. The number of people applying for the Accolades also seemed low and he wondered whether officers were confident that communications and marketing activities were being targeted appropriately; 
· SE said that it was concerning that people appeared to be too busy to find the time to submit applications for the Accolades; she noted that the NHS seemed to be much better at being able to submit applications for awards and have more capacity generally. There was a lot of good practice which needed to be showcased and that was what had happened since the Accolades had begun. A number of these had been showcased in recent Board development sessions;
· SE said that a new platform was being developed for the We Care website with the focus on being able to demonstrate impact. However, against that background of poor terms and conditions and competition with other sectors, the employment market was really difficult for social care providers; 
· The Chair asked SMcC whether there was a reason to be concerned with the drop in numbers in visitors to the website;
· SMcC advised that officers had looked at trend data and had seen a reduction in activity. She would be meeting with the team and the consultants engaged to support the programme to explore whether there was an element of seasonality or whether there were more fundamental underlying issues. Board members would be aware that the We Care website was currently being re-developed to improve functionality and to ensure that analytical data can be more readily extracted; 
· JM advised that she was leading the judging panel in the unpaid carers category in the Accolades. Although only two or three applications had originally been received, five further applications had been submitted following an extension to the deadline. She felt that there was a need to look at making the application system simpler to encourage a greater number of entries;  
· SE agreed to look again at opportunities for the process to be streamlined given that the Accolades was now an annual event and to look again at how the organisation uses its networks to promote the event and encourage applications;
· EB shared JMs concerns on the application process and the need to look at alternative ways of receiving application, for example through video submissions; 
· The Chair suggested that the Accolades be discussed further at a future development day given the number of comments from members; ACTION.
· DB agreed that there was a need to tackle pay and conditions in order to encourage recruitment as he was aware of national organisations contemplating removing their services from Wales;
· EB asked whether and by whom the need to remove profit from fostering services and the impact on recruitment was being picked up. SE advised that the Chief Social Care Officer chairs the eliminating profit group and the challenges such as those that EB described were being fed into that group. 

The Chair thanked members and officers for their contributions to the discussion and summarised the key issues which had been raised. In view of time pressures, he suggested that the discussion moved on to priority themes 3 and 4 within the Business Plan Progress Report. However, no questions or comments were raised.

GR provided an overview of the finance report and in particular highlighted the following points which were set out in more detail in the paper: 

· there were underspends in bursaries, recruitment and responses to tenders supplemented by higher-than-expected income due to registration fees being ahead of profile; 
· as a result, a decision had been made by the EMT in consultation with Welsh Government, not to draw down in full some aspect of additional and core funding;
· due to the underspend on salaries and projects, it was predicted that the budget would be £630k underspent at year end. Further discussions would take place with Welsh Government on whether to not draw down further elements of funding or to make an additional payment to the pension scheme as the pension assets have not performed as well as predicted.

PM asked, given the underspend and the fact that Fitness to Panel members may be being paid less than the market rate and that could create difficulties in recruiting new panel members, whether consideration could be given to utilising funding in this area. 

The Chair advised that there was a detailed discussion in the most recent Regulation and Standards Committee following a review having been undertaken on panel members terms and conditions based. This was made on the basis of a comparison with other regulators. This included issues around payments which were currently being worked through by EMT. The Chair recommended that PM read the minutes and the review paper from the last Regulation and Standards Committee which discussed this in detail.    

AL advised that the underspend in the Regulation budget was due to changes in practice, particularly in relation to holding remote hearings, which had reduced the cost of conducting hearings. These savings had been taken into the baseline for next year’s budget. There had not been any difficulty in recruiting panel members with strong candidates having been recruited during the most recent round of recruitment which suggested that payments were not a significant issue.

SE added that Welsh Government were being kept updated on the budget outturn situation. There were complexities due to the combination of core grant funding and a number of additional funding streams being received for specific activities. That reduced the flexibility in the budget, but these were being worked through. 

Members agreed that they had scrutinised and approved the progress against the Business Plan 2022-23 at the nine-month stage.
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	Draft Business Plan 2023/24
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xiv.

	
SE briefly introduced the report and highlighted the following issues for members information:

· the business plan has been written in-line with the high-level ambition within the strategic plan and there were individual budget lines for various projects;
· this was a high-level first draft with further detail needing to be added and given the earlier discussion, the targets for registration would need be reconsidered;
· work was ongoing to consider further benefits for those using the Social Worker Card such as a cash back reward facility; 
· the Welsh Government may consult on the professionalisation of the early years and childcare workforce during the year but until the outcome was known, the detail in relation to this work remained high-level;
· a workforce survey was being piloted and would then be refined to ensure that it was going to be useful for the sector. In a focus group, direct care workers were keen to have their voices heard; 
· the introduction to social care programme would be funded through a Foundational Economy Grant until September 2023; thereafter, a decision would need to be made on whether this programme could continue to be supported going forward;  
· work on the mental health workforce implementation plan was subject to additional resources being received from Welsh Government;
· the digital offer, would focus on enhancing services for ‘customers’ and enabling the organisation to operate as efficiently as possible. 

The Chair thanked SE for the overview and asked members whether there were any questions or comments. The following discussion took place;

· JK asked about office accommodation given the consolidation of the hybrid working policy and whether there were consequent reductions in the requirements for office accommodation which would have financial implications:
· SE advised that work would be undertaken during 2023/24 to ensure that the organisation had the necessary infrastructure in place, and this would include a review of accommodation requirements. This work would be included within plans to optimise the efficiency of the organisation. Given that it is a high-level document that detail wasn’t included in the plan. However, the Board would be updated in terms of developments on the estate requirements;
· CC asked whether it was possible to include an indicator within the plan that provided a measure of the effectiveness of the attraction, recruitment and retention campaign given that the current indicators did not allow that assessment to be made;
· SE reiterated that the We Care website was being redeveloped to enable tracking of people’s employment journeys although it would not be possible to capture everyone entering the social care workforce sector as people can enter the sector through a variety of routes. Officers were working closely with employers to encourage use of the jobs portal, with an expectation that, subject to consultation, this will be re-enforced through the national commissioning framework. It was also important to note that We Care was an attraction rather than recruitment campaign and there were much wider and more fundamental issues, like pay, terms and conditions and competition within the employment market which were preventing the full benefits of the campaign from being realised; 
· SMcC added that work was underway to consider what data could be gathered from the new website. However, she acknowledged that there was a currently a data gap as no system currently existed to collect accurate information about the number of vacancies across the sector;
· SMcC also re-enforced the point which SE had made about the potential for a recommendation to be included in the codes of practice for the new commissioning framework which encouraged all employers to use the jobs portal within ‘We Care’. If enacted, this would provide an indicator of the number of vacancies in the system at any one point in time. The ambition was to improve the intelligence available; however, there was also a recognition that there were a number of factors impacting on people’s choice to enter the care sector, not least the current job market, negative perceptions and pressures within the health and social care system;  
· PM had three points that he wished to raise. Firstly, he asked whether given the fragility of the sector, the organisation was prioritising enough and was sufficiently clear with staff internally on which the important priorities were. He felt that in its current form, the Business Plan currently looked like a ‘business as usual’ plan but these were not usual times within the sector. He said that he would like to see clarity on what the absolute priorities are so that the Board could provide focused scrutiny to ensure that those were being delivered;
· PM’s second question related to the Anti-Racist Action Plan. Earlier in the meeting, GH had mentioned that being able to deliver on the ambitions within the plan would be dependent upon gaining additional resources. If those resources were not secured, he wanted to know what the organisation would then stop doing as a consequence;
· PM’s third question related to whether there was sufficient capacity and resource within the plan to enable the organisation to respond to the needs of stakeholders. He asked whether it would be possible to have a prioritisation list which identified what the organisation must do, what it should do and what it could do if capacity allowed;  
· SE advised that the EMT would be considering priorities and resource availability in detail at their away day the following week. They would, as PM suggested, be looking at the business plan and the resources which are available using a must do, should do, could do approach. The organisation’s regulatory work is a statutory responsibility and so will clearly be a must do but doing that in the most efficient way possible will allow more capacity to progress developmental objectives;  
· SE added that once that work had been completed and requests from Welsh Government and other stakeholders had been factored in, she would then arrange a conversation with the Board on the priorities which had been determined. She reminded members that in real terms, resources were likely to be reducing going forward and the organisation would need to plan for reduced capacity; 
· the Chair acknowledged that PM had previously asked whether a ‘plan on a page’ could be developed to provide a visual overview of the key programmes and projects which the organisation was undertaking and to indicate which partners and stakeholders were involved. He said that he had an idea what that might look like and had agreed to discuss the matter with SE but had overlooked it in everything else which was currently happening. He apologised and agreed to take the matter forward in discussion with SE.

The Chair summarised the discussion which had taken place and asked whether given the timeline for publication and the Board meeting schedule, members would be willing to approve the Business Plan in outline but delegate final approval to the Chair and CEO. However, he recognised that there were still some significant gaps in the detail and that members’ further suggestions would need to be factored in. 

On that basis, the Chair committed that if members did delegate the final approval that he would ensure that they had another opportunity to comment on a close to final version in which the amendments were clearly highlighted, before it was formally signed off. Members agreed with this approach and the 2023/34 Business Plan was approved in principle subject to further development and final sign off by the Char and CEO.  

AL presented the budget element of the paper and referenced the current context which was now more challenging now than it was during the COVID pandemic, with resources and budgets being squeezed across the whole public sector. 

In respect of the budget for Social Care Wales, it was anticipated that there would be no uplift in Grant in Aid for the foreseeable future. On that basis, resources would be constrained, and an indicative three-year budget had been developed to ensure that current priorities could be sustained. A number of additional initiative-based funding streams had already been agreed in principle by Welsh Government, but there was a clear indication from Sponsor Team that there would be less funding available for those initiatives going forward than originally envisaged.  

AL highlighted the fact that the budget as presented, which had previously been discussed at a Board development session, was based on a freeze in fees for the current and subsequent financial year. However, if members agreed to this approach, a plan was needed to determine how the real term value of fees was going to be maintained going forward. If fees were not increased, this would contribute to a worsening financial position in future years which meant that there was a need to consider the basis for fee increases in future years. 

Efficiency savings had been built into the budget where possible, for example, those released through streamlining processes in the areas of Fitness to Practice Hearings. A review would also be undertaken to ensure that the organisation’s future accommodation requirements were consistent with hybrid working. Break clauses in contracts meant that decisions would need to be made by July;  

In terms of the staffing costs, AL said that the budget included a provision for a 4% pay award in 2023-24 and 2.5% in subsequent years in line with external forecasting. This was offset by a reduction in pension contributions arising from the re-negotiation of the organisation’s ‘orphan’ status with Welsh Government now acting as ‘guarantor’.

In concluding his overview, AL said that the financial plan assumed a carry-over of underspend to support programmes of work that went beyond a financial year. EMT would start discussions the following week, focusing on carry forward commitments from the current year, emerging policy requirements from Welsh Government and service pressures. Further clarification would be brought to the Board for consideration at the May meeting, by which the discussions which underpinned the Remit letter for 2023-24 would be more advanced.   

The Chair thanked AL for the overview and asked members if there were any questions or comments they would like to raise:

· TP reflected that as expectations rose for the organisation against a decreasing budget it was important to use the model of what must be done and what could there be less of. In terms of registration fees, whilst he understood the reason why a freeze was being proposed, this would reduce the income significantly over the next three years whereas a 5% increase on fees would be around a £4 increase for each registrant.  He wasn’t suggesting that it wasn’t the right thing to do. However, he felt that the issue needed to be debated. 

The Chair thanked TP for his contribution and emphasised the need to carefully consider the implications of a freeze in registration fees. He asked if other members had particular views and the following points were raised:

· EB said that she understood TP’s concerns given the amount of money the organisation would effectively lose as a result of a freeze on fees. However, she felt that in the current environment, maintaining fees at current levels was the right thing to do for the sector and the organisation should consider what it would not be able to do as a result of the reduced income;   
· PM disclosed an interest as a provider and said that although he was originally in favour of maintaining fees at the current level, he had been persuaded to reconsider by TP’s comments. He felt that given the fact that social care workers had recently been awarded the basic living wage, that a marginal increase in fees for individual registrants should be manageable and that needed to balance against the significant implications for the organisation in terms of reduced income. However, he did acknowledge that there were strong arguments either way and would be happy to go with the consensus; 
· DB agreed with TP and PMs comments and emphasised again the need to ensure that the organisation was sustainable for the future. However, he too would be happy to go with the consensus; 
· EB pointed out that not all registrants would be receiving the increases in pay that those who had been uplifted to the basic living wage would receive;
· AH reflected on the current financial climate where take home pay is a key driver of the recruitment and retention challenges being faced by the sector. Given that the organisation had a projected surplus for the current year due to not being able to do everything it wanted to do for the sector, and this was likely to continue into 2023-24, she thought that it would be appropriate, in recognition of the environment people are operating in, not to raise the fees;
· GQ agreed with EB and AH but also acknowledged TPs comments about the impact on the organisation. She reflected on her own experience of having to pay “bedroom tax”, which may not on face value have seemed to be a large amount but when people are struggling to make ends meet, any increase is difficult to manage. She was conscious that decisions made in boardrooms can create financial burden on people and she did not want Social Care Wales to become one of those. On that basis, she supported the proposal that there should be no increases in fees;  
· EB reflected that a number of those working within the sector may have fees to pay with more than one regulator or organisation. She also felt that if a decision was made to increase fees, messaging would be important given the current workforce crisis in the sector.

The Chair thanked members for their contributions and summarised the discussions which had taken place. He suggested that on balance, the consensus appeared to be that in the current environment, given the cost of living pressures faced by some of the lowest paid members in our society and potential negative impact on the recruitment and retention challenges which the sector currently faced, that the fees should not be increased and that the organisation should manage the consequences in terms of the reduced level of income which would result. He asked whether that was a fair reflection of the outcome of the discussion which had taken place.

Members were content with the Chair’s summary and on that basis, the proposal that registration fees should not be increased for 2023/24 was agreed. 

	
	


	10.
	Education Quality Assurance (EQA) - Consultation on Proposed Changes to the Social Work Degree Rules

	
i.













ii.


iii.





iv.





v.





vi.



vii.









viii.

	
TS presented the report and provided an overview of the changes which were proposed in the consultation which related to the entry requirements for the social work degree at both undergraduate and postgraduate levels. The main effect of the proposals would be to:

· to focus on the skills, knowledge and values of individuals rather than the current requirement for a nominal 360 hours experience;
· remove the level two numeracy qualification;
· to increase flexibility within the admissions process by allowing online in-person or a hybrid approach;
· introduce guidance to facilitate student transfers between programmes;
· update use of language in line with current trends in equality, diversity and inclusion policy.

The Chair thanked TS for the succinct overview and asked members for any comments or questions.

DB said he was pleased to see the removal of the expected social care experience hours and requirement and wanted greater emphasis to be placed on lived experience. TS agreed that the focus should be on ensuring that individuals understand what social work is and are able to demonstrate the values and skills that are required to work within the sector rather than a focus on hours committed; 

Given her experience of qualifying in England, EB asked whether the guidance on transfers between programmes would include those transferring from across the border. TS explained that transfers from within other parts of the UK are permitted but a demonstration that the National Occupational Standards are still being met is required as well as ensuring an understanding of Welsh legal and cultural context. 

JM thanked TS for the paper and requested that the organisation be bold in making training courses as accessible and as flexible as possible. PM said that it would be for employers to ensure that social workers were able to undertake their roles and therefore any potential barriers which enabled that should be removed.  

In terms of next steps, TS confirmed that following consultation, the Board would be provided with the outcome of the consultation and be presented with amended rules for approval.

The Board approved the consultation on amending The Framework for the Degree in Social Work in Wales 2021 and The Framework for the Social Work Degree: Supplementary Guidance to the Rules (2021) in relation to: 

(i) removing the requirement for a minimum number of social care hours; 
(ii) removing the level 2 numeracy qualification requirement for entry to social work; and,
(iii) introducing guidance on the management of student transfer requests between regulated programmes.

Members also approved the proposal that the consultation should include a proposal in relation to the use of gender-neutral pronouns in the
drafting of the revised EQA documentation.



	11.
	Committee Structures and Terms of Reference

	
i.



ii.







iii.




iv.







v.




vi.



vii.



viii.
	
The Chair advised that Board members had discussed this item during the pre-meeting and due to time constraints asked whether members were content to approve the terms of reference.

JM advised that AH had raised a concern in the pre-meeting regarding the proposal that the Improvement Committee would be renamed the Workforce and Service Development Committee. PM added that CIW had recently published a document setting out its role in delivering improvement in social care and he felt that it was important to digest this before reaching a final decision to ensure that there were no gaps or anything missing in relation to the organisation’s work with other agencies.

SMcC advised that work was underway in relation to the development of a new Research, Data, Improvement and Innovation (RDI&I) Strategy and that in developing the strategy, consideration would be given to how to better articulate the organisations work, as the terms mean different things to different people. 

As executive lead, SMcC was not unduly concerned about the name of the Committee at that stage as the strategy work would help to define its purpose; that may subsequently make the decision easier. The Committee’s work would focus on the oversight of two key strategies, the RDI&I currently being developed and the Workforce Strategy. Improvement is only one aspect of those strategies, and the proposed name change was an attempt to better reflect the breadth of work overseen by the Committee.

The Chair asked whether it might be possible to agree the ToRs for the Audit and Risk Committee, Regulation and Standards and Remuneration Committee and ask the Improvement Committee to discuss further at their March meeting before returning to the next Board meeting for approval.

LlB confirmed that there was no reason why the Improvement Committee could not consider the ToR at its next meeting before bringing the matter back to the May Board for approval. There was broad agreement to that course of action.

The Chair therefore asked the members to approve the ToRs for the Audit and Risk Committee, Regulation and Standards and Remuneration Committee. These were approved. 

The Improvement Committee was also asked to re-consider the ToR at its March meeting and bring the matter to Board for sign off in May. Action    



	12.
	Extension of the Well-being Duty (part 2) of the Wellbeing of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 to Additional Public Bodies

	
i.


ii.
	
The Chair emphasised that this item was for information only and that there would be a development session in the near future on this topic. 

The Board noted the update within the paper and there were no comments or questions at this stage. 



	13.
	Board Development Sessions Synopsis

	
i.



ii.





	
A summary of the topics which had been discussed at the Board development sessions held since the previous Board meeting are recorded to provide an insight into the Board’s work between the formal Board meetings to a public audience.

It was not intended that the item would be discussed unless any member specifically wished to do so. The Board noted the information contained within the paper. 



	14.
	Meeting Effectiveness

	
i.


ii.







iii.
	
Members had been asked during the meeting to contribute their observations to a Mentimeter survey.

A number of questions were asked using a rating scale from 1-10 (1 indicating a strong disagreement and 10 a strong agreement).  The outcomes were as follows:

· Good quality of papers – Score 6.8
· Level of discussion and debate around key items was sufficient - Score 7.2
· Responsive EMT to challenges or suggestions made – Score 6.2
· Effectiveness of meeting overall – Score 7.0

The Chair thanked members for their responses. He commented that this had been a trial run to see how the concept worked and was conscious that due to the meeting over running a significant number of people had had to leave the meeting early. It was also apparent that there had been some misunderstanding about which way the rating scale applied which had skewed the overall scores. However, the results and the process would be considered at the next Chair’s Co-ordinating Group to see what could be learned for future meetings both in terms of the value of the Mentimeter approach and the effectiveness of the meeting.



	14.
	Any Other Business

	
i.



	
No other business was raised, and the meeting was closed at 13:25 hours.


	Date of Next Meeting:

Thursday 04 May 2023

Actions




	Number
	Item
	Action
	Who

	01/23/SCW
	Item 6 - Context setting and key messages from the Chief Executive
	Slide deck produced by Social Care Wales and HEIW on the activities and support to regions as part of the development of the community capacity work to be uploaded onto the portal for information.
	Llinos Bradbury 

	02/23/SCW
	Item 6 - Context setting and key messages from the Chief Executive
	Share copy of Kings Fund Report which had been commissioned by Cardiff and Vale UHB exploring what RPBS could do more of and how to get there quicker and earlier in terms of health improvement.
	Abigail Harris 

	03/23/SCW
	Item 8 - Business Plan Q3 Progress Report
	Review strategic direction in relation to pay, reward and conditions following the recent roundtable events and the concerns raised about this. 
	Andrew Lycett

	04/23/SCW
	Item 8 - Business Plan Q3 Progress Report
	Accolades be discussed further at a future development day given the number of comments made by members.
	Llinos Bradbury 

	05/23/SCW
	Item 11 - Committee Structures and Terms of Reference
	Improvement Committee to re-consider the ToR at its March meeting before returning to the May meeting of the Board for sign off.
	Llinos Bradbury 
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